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E.E.Clowes 

MEMORIAL WINDOW. 

 

 

       This window is positioned in the South wall of the nave above the (probably) 14
th

 

century tomb arch. The glass is in memory of Mrs E.E.Clowes of Burton Court who died in 

1949: 

 
 

       The stonework surround and tracery of the window is of early to mid 14
th

-century date
1
 

 

       The earliest reference I have seen to this window dates to the mid-1600s when it was 

recorded: In y
e
 church in a window of a little chapple south belonging to Burton is Barry of 

6G & O
2
 The transcriber, George Marshall, added a note that these were the arms of the St 

Owen family. My (not very good) attempt to show this blazon follows: 

 

                                                             
1
 Royal Commission on Historic Monuments, Herefordshire, Volume 3, page 46. HMSO, 1934. 

2
 Harleian Manuscript 6868 f.81 via transcript at HRO BM81/1/12, page 83. That this little chapple south was  

   positioned in the SE corner of what is now the nave is not really in doubt. Screening is shown there on the  
   Architect’s Drawing made before the 1864/1865 alterations. This drawing: Eardisland Church.Plan in its  
   present state A.D.1863. is at HRO reference  AJ32/36. 
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       That these arms were in that window at much earlier date was acknowledged in the 

design of the present window by including a version of the blazon above the main panels of 

the window. The drawing,
3
 the top part of which I show hereunder, is the one which 

accompanied the application for Faculty in 1951: 

 
 

       This is not the early Barry of 6 G&O of the Harleian Manuscript: its heraldic description 

is ‘Or three bars gules’. Nor indeed is it what was actually included in the window as it now 

is, which is ‘Or two bars gules’: 

 
 

       I have seen no specific record of when the glass described in the Harleian Manuscript 

was removed but there is a reference which suggests that this may have been in 1902 or soon 

after, always assuming that the glass described in the  17
th
century  had survived that long, 

which may well not have been the case. 

 

       The Faculty which authorised the present glass in the East Window of the church is dated 

31
st
 December 1902.

4
 After the permission for the East Window the Faculty goes on to say:  

also a small window in the south side of the nave of the said parish church the designs for 

which windows have been laid before and approved by us...   

       The design for the East Window is still extant but is not actually with the Faculty itself. 

The other design referred to is not extant. It may, only may, have been similar to what is now 

in the Clowes Memorial Window, but small window may not refer to that window at all. The 

Clowes Memorial Window is small when compared to the East Window, but not much 

                                                             
3
 HRO BR67/26.  

4 HRO AJ32/44. 
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smaller than the other windows in the South wall of the nave; and there is an even smaller 

window not far to the East of it. There is not enough information on which to base an 

opinion. 

       Whilst I have made quite an issue of the accuracy of the arms shown at the top of the 

window, it was the inscription at the bottom which was the bone of contention at the time; the 

accuracy or otherwise of the arms does not arise in the written records. 

The window was fitted on 22
nd

 April 1952. The very next day the Vicar, the Reverend 

P.E.Rock, wrote to the manufacturers of the glass window complaining that the inscription 

was not correct. To save myself a lot of typing I show the Vicar’s letter
5
 hereunder: 

 
                                                             

5 HRO BR67/26. 
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       The manufacturer’s reply of 25
th
 April

6
 is hereunder. The Mrs Stanford referred to was 

Mrs Clowes neice who lived in Suffolk. 

 
--------------------- 

       I have not (yet?) seen any documents to suggest that Mrs Stanford did indeed contact the 

Reverend Rock, either then or rather later, to discuss the matter as requested. If she did, then 

the Reverend Rock did not prevail. The inscription was never changed from the shortened 

and otherwise incorrect version which the Reverend Rock first complained about in his letter 

of 23
rd

 April 1952. It remains now
7
 as it was then: 

I thank my God for every Remembrance 

                                                             
6
 HRO BR67/26. 

7 24th June 2011. 
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       From the outset it was the intention that the window would be dedicated on Sunday April 

27
th

 1952.
8
 The newspaper cutting which I reproduce hereunder mentions the involvement of 

the Bishop of Hereford. It is unlikely that his diary commitments would have permitted any 

variation to the planned date: 

 

 
 

 

FINIS. 

 

 

                         

 

        

                                                             
8
 The manufacturer’s letter of 13

th
 March 1952 reads: We confirm that the window will be fixed in position for 

   dedication on Sunday, April 27th.  From HRO BR67/26. 


